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COMMISSIONERS’ MEETING 
September 6, 2016 

 
 

 The Bartholomew County Commissioners met in regular session on September 6, 

2016 in the Governmental Office Building, 440 Third Street, Columbus, Indiana.  

Commissioners Rick Flohr, Larry Kleinhenz and Carl Lienhoop were present.  County 

Attorney J. Grant Tucker and County Auditor Barbara Hackman were also in attendance. 

Chairman Flohr called the meeting to order.  Catherine Greenlee of the Auditor’s 

Office gave the Invocation and led the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 The first order of business was the approval of the August 29, 2016 

Commissioners’ Meeting Minutes.  Commissioner Lienhoop made a motion to approve 

the minutes.  Commissioner Kleinhenz seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 

Next was the approval of claims.  The Demolition Excavating claim is still being 

held pending their payment to one last company.  Commissioner Kleinhenz motioned to 

approve the claims.  Commissioner Lienhoop seconded the motion which passed 

unanimously. 

The next item was weekly reports.  Chairman Flohr read the New Permit Report 

dated 8/29/16 to 9/2/16.  Forty-five (45) permits were issued with fees collected of 

$7,464 and estimated construction costs of $3,796,419. 

County Engineer Danny Hollander gave the Highway Weekly Crew Report which 

included the following work:  patched roads; picked up trash; replaced pipes on Sawmill 

Road and 450E; mowed in Harrison, Clifty and Clay Townships; cut trees on Main Street 

in Newbern; and wedged on 450S, 550W, 300S and 500W. 

Mr. Hollander also submitted the Highway Monthly Financial Report for August 

31, 2016, which included the Financial Report, Budget Status Report and Revenue 

Comparisons for the Highway Fund, Local Roads/Street Fund and the Cumulative Bridge 

Fund. 

Next on the agenda was the consideration of a Joint Resolution with Columbus 

Regional Hospital Board of Trustees for the Transfer and Exchange of Real 



2 
 

Property. (See attached)  Exhibit A shows the legal descriptions of (1) the former 

location of the County’s Annex Building on State Street, and (2) two irregularly shaped 

parcels that total 1.52 acres more or less along Haw Creek near the old Quinco Building 

and CRH.  Exhibit B shows the legal description of CRH Schooler property on Fox 

Pointe. The State Street County Annex Building was razed leaving the lot vacant.  The 

County’s Health Department is the current lessee of Suites B and C at 2675 Fox Pointe.  

The exchange of these two properties seemed to be a good fit and was negotiated for no 

consideration of money or other compensation, said County Attorney Grant Tucker.  This 

type of exchange is procured through a joint resolution.  Audience member Pam Clark 

asked if appraisals had been performed to ensure an equitable exchange.  Attorney 

Tucker said appraisals were not required for this transaction.  CRH paid considerably 

more for the Schooler property than what the commissioners have been offered for the 

annex building and site in the past.  Audience member Mike Lovelace felt the county 

should buy the property outright instead of trading.  He felt CRH owns a lot of property 

and does nothing with it, thereby, indefinitely taking it off the tax rolls.  Plus, the vacant 

annex site would be worth more now with the old structure having been razed.  There 

being no other comments, Commissioner Lienhoop motioned to enter into the Joint 

Resolution with CRH Trustees to exchange properties.  Commissioner Kleinhenz 

seconded the motioned that passed unanimously. 

Next was the consideration of a Resolution Authorizing Completion of Purchase 

of Real Property Located at 785 South Marr Road, Columbus, and Authorizing the 

Expenditure of Telecommunication Fund Funds for the Purchase.  (See attached)   As 

discussed in the 7/5/16 Commissioners’ Meeting, the subject property located at 785 S. 

Marr (owned by Premier Ag Co-op, Inc.) includes two turnkey buildings for a combined 

total of roughly 8,500 sq. ft. on 1.72 acres.  The County intends to relocate the County 

Extension Office currently leasing space at 965 Repp Drive plus another office which 

leases.  The following two requirements have been met: (1) the County Council passed a 

resolution on 7/12/16 for the intent to purchase, and (2) two independent appraisals 

performed by Don R. Scheidt & Company and First Appraisal Group, Inc. have been 
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completed to ensure that the sales price did not exceed the average of the two appraisals 

($725,000).  The cash purchase price of $700,000 plus closing costs will be funded 

through the Telecommunications Fund.  Premier Ag will retain occupancy rights for one 

(1) year from the date of closing.  Commissioner Kleinhenz motioned to sign the 

Resolution to Purchase Marr Road Property.  Commissioner Lienhoop seconded the 

motion.  Audience member Mike Lovelace suggested the appraisals should have been 

done before making an offer.  There was some discussion of the purchase price compared 

to the County’s assessed value of the property.  He compared the purchase price of 

$700,000 to the County’s assessed value of $396,500 for the property.  However, 

assessed values are based on in-use market value, not sales price.  He also stated that 

Premier Ag purchased the property for considerably less ($500,000) than the County’s 

offer, but Commissioner Kleinhenz responded that Premier Ag had since made roughly 

$1 million improvements to the property.  With a motion and second having been made, 

Chairman Flohr called for a vote which then passed unanimously. 

Next item of business was the consideration of two (2) Agreements with Sharp 

Business Systems for temporary IT support needed in the wake of IT staff resignations.  

The outsourcing is an initial stop-gap measure for an immediate fix until the 

Commissioners can reassess and secure future, long-term IT operational support. The 

first agreement for $2,500 provides up to 20 hours of IT consultative services related to 

IT staffing/processes/improvement recommendations.  The second contract for $9,800 

provides up to 144 hours of IT Help Desk Level I support.  Data Strategies, currently 

under contract, will also be tapped for higher-level assistance, e.g., virtual environment 

software (VMware).  Magistrate Kelly Benjamin questioned if the upcoming courts’ 

software transition to Odyssey would still occur.  No definitive answers could be given at 

this time.  The measures being taken are to shore up immediate needs.  Chairman Flohr 

made a motion to sign both agreements with Sharp.  Commissioner Lienhoop seconded 

the motion that passed unanimously. 

Next, Bob Miller wanted to thank the Commissioners and the County for the 

support they provide to the veterans and for supporting the upcoming National 
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POW/MIA Recognition Day.  The event is set for Friday, September 16th at 6:30 p.m. at 

the Memorial for Veterans on the Courthouse lawn.  Rain would move the event to City 

Hall, Cal Brand Room.  The day is observed annually on the third Friday of September to 

honor POWs/MIAs and help to provide closure for their families.  Approximately 83,000 

soldiers are unaccounted for since WWII.  Mr. Miller was thanked for his efforts. 

Commissioner Lienhoop acknowledged the receipt of the August, 2016, 

Treasurer’s Report signed by County Treasurer Pia O’Connor.  Commissioner 

Lienhoop made a motion to approve the August Treasurer’s Report.  Chairman Flohr 

seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 

Commissioner Kleinhenz acknowledged the receipt of two (2) Clerk’s Monthly 

Reports for the months of April and May, 2016.  He motioned to accept the reports, as 

submitted by County Clerk Jay Phelps.  Commissioner Lienhoop seconded the motion 

which passed unanimously. 

Under Miscellaneous, Maintenance Department Supervisor Rick Trimpe brought 

his concerns to the Board regarding areas of limestone erosion in the Courthouse’s 

foundation and tuck-pointing.  Options will be discussed for possible repairs next 

spring/summer. 

The next Commissioners’ Meeting will be held on Monday, September 12, 2016 

at 10:00 a.m. in the Commissioners’ Chambers.  There being no other business, the 

meeting was adjourned at 10:45 a.m. 
BARTHOLOMEW COUNTY  
COMMISSIONERS 

 
 
             

RICHARD A. FLOHR, CHAIRMAN 
 
 

             
ATTEST:     LARRY S. KLEINHENZ, MEMBER 

 
 

_______________________          
BARBARA J. HACKMAN   CARL H. LIENHOOP, MEMBER 
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